
THREE RIVERS DISTRICT COUNCIL

At a meeting of the   Leisure, Wellbeing and Health Committee held in the Penn Chamber, Three Rivers House, Rickmansworth, on   Wednesday, 14 September 2016   from 7.30pm to 9.44pm.
Present:
Councillors Chris Lloyd (Lead Member, Leisure, Community and Wellbeing), Alison Scarth (Lead Member, Health), Diana Barber, Martin Brooks, Valerie Coltman, David Coltman (as substitute for Councillor David Sansom), Stephen Cox (as substitute for Councillor Stephen King), Alex Hayward, Heather Kenison, Joy Mann, Alison Wall and Chris Whately-Smith.
Officers:
Lisa Cook, Active Communities Manager

Chris Hope, Head of Community Services

Karl Stonebank, Partnerships Officer


Andy Stovold, Head of Community Partnerships


Helen Wailling, Committee Manager

Ryan Watson, Sports Development Officer


Steve Exton – Finance Manager


Nigel Pollard – Section Head - Accountancy
In attendance: Councillor Ann Shaw OBE
About 8 members of the public
Councillor Chris Lloyd in the Chair
LW14/16
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE


Apologies were received from Councillor David Sansom (Councillor David Coltman was in attendance as a substitute) and Councillor Stephen King (Councillor Stephen Cox was in attendance as a substitute).
LW15/16
MINUTES


The minutes of the meeting held on 29 June 2016 were confirmed as a correct record and were signed by the Lead Members.
LW16/16
NOTICE OF OTHER BUSINESS

The Chairman ruled that the following item, which had not been available for five clear days before the meeting was of sufficient urgency to be considered by the Committee for the reason indicated:
Agenda item 6 – Budget Monitoring Report (to prevent delay in the budget setting process).

LW17/16
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillor Diana Barber declared an interest in item 5 (Leisure, Community and Capital Grants Applications) as she was the Treasurer of Mill End and District Community Association. Councillor Barber left the meeting during the discussion on the grant application from this organisation.
LEISURE, COMMUNITY AND WELLBEING
LW18/16
LEISURE, COMMUNITY AND CAPITAL GRANTS APPLICATIONS
The Committee was asked to consider Leisure & Community Grants for Mill End & District Community Association, Northwood Live at Home, SafeRoading Ltd and Small Acts of Kindness CIC.

The Committee was also asked to consider Capital Grants for ASCEND, Bushey Cricket Club, Croxley Guild Bowls Club, Sarratt Tennis Club and South Oxhey Boxing Club. 


Mill End & District Community Association

Councillor Diana Barber left the room while this application was discussed.
In accordance with Council Procedure Rule 35 (B), Susan Gambala (Manager of the Association) spoke in support of the application.

Councillor Chris Whately-Smith proposed, seconded by Councillor David Coltman, the recommendation in the report, that a grant of £1690 be given.

On being put to the Committee the recommendation was declared CARRIED, the voting being unanimous.


RESOLVED:-


That the Leisure, Wellbeing & Health Committee approve the following Leisure and Community grant:




Mill End and District Community Association

£1690

Northwood Live at Home


The Partnerships Officer updated Members that some residents from Moor Park & Eastbury had attended the Scheme on a few occasions but they had not returned to the sessions there. 
Councillor Heather Kenison proposed, seconded by Councillor Chris Whately-Smith, the recommendation in the report, that the grant be refused, but that details of the application be passed to the Hertfordshire County Council Commissioning Team.
On being put to the Committee the recommendation was declared CARRIED, the voting being unanimous.


RESOLVED:-

· That the Leisure, Wellbeing & Health Committee approve the following Leisure and Community grant:






Northwood Live at Home



£0

· That details of the application be passed to the Hertfordshire County Council Commissioning Team.

SafeRoading Ltd
The Community Interest Company had now been approved, but might have to change its name as the current name already existed.

Thrive Homes had now confirmed that they could offer funding to the project of up to £1000.

The following points were also made:

· This scheme was different to the cycle hubs being developed using Public Health funding as these will provide access to bikes near key cycle lanes where the project seeking grant funding will offer the on-the-road training and community club.

· The project would initially be for 12 months but once participants reached Level 3 they could train to be instructors themselves, which would make the project more sustainable in the long-term.

· Hertfordshire County Council also offer subsidised  cycling courses in schools for Years 4-6, as well as courses for adults on a 1:1 basis or small groups of up to 5.  SafeRoading Ltd was offering courses to all age groups, family units and large groups.

· Sustainable transport needed to be encouraged, particularly with a possible new school in Mill End, and the traffic this would cause. 

In accordance with Council Procedure Rule 35 (B), Nayesh Radia spoke in support of the application.

Councillor Stephen Cox proposed, seconded by Councillor Alison Scarth, the recommendation in the report, that a grant of £3,000 be granted.

On being put to the Committee the recommendation was declared CARRIED, the voting being unanimous.

                            

RESOLVED:-

· That the Leisure, Wellbeing & Health Committee approve the following Leisure and Community grant:

                                SafeRoading Ltd                                                               £3,000

· That funding only go to the Community Interest Company


Small Acts of Kindness CIC

The Partnerships Officer updated Members that Rickmansworth Food Bank had given out 50 Christmas food packs to older people across the District in the previous 12 months.
In accordance with Council Procedure Rule 35 (B), Lynne Missner (CEO of Small Acts of Kindness CIC) spoke in support of the application.


The following points were also made:

· Anecdotal evidence suggested that some people who received gift bags had passed them onto others. This showed that there was unmet need.
· There should be liaison with the ‘Beat the Killer Cold’ programme.
· The Scheme took referrals from Community Navigators. 

· Members had a concern that the selection of recipients should be monitored if public money was involved, to ensure it was done fairly. 

Councillor Stephen Cox proposed, seconded by Councillor Martin Brooks, the recommendation in the report, that a grant of £2,810 be granted, with the requirement that postcodes of recipients be supplied to Council officers for monitoring purposes.

On being put to the Committee the recommendation was declared CARRIED, the voting being unanimous.


RESOLVED:-

· That the Leisure, Wellbeing & Health Committee approve the following Leisure and Community grant:






Small Acts of Kindness CIC



£2,810

· That postcodes of recipients be supplied to Council officers for monitoring purposes.

ASCEND

Hertfordshire County Council had indicated their intent to renew the lease, and were very clear about the social value of the project. However the process of renewal had been very slow. 
In accordance with Council Procedure Rule 35 (B), Brian Thompson spoke in support of the application.

Councillor Chris Lloyd proposed, seconded by Councillor Alison Scarth, an amended recommendation that a grant of £4000 be granted.

On being put to the Committee the recommendation was declared CARRIED, the voting being unanimous.


RESOLVED:-


That the Leisure, Wellbeing & Health Committee approve the following Capital grant:




ASCEND



£4,000

Bushey Cricket Club
The Cricket Club had now received £700 of Herts Locality Budget Grant. There was no update on the funding decision pending from Watford Borough Council. 
Councillor Alison Scarth proposed, seconded by Councillor Stephen Cox, the recommendation in the report that a grant of £3,090 be granted.

On being put to the Committee the recommendation was declared CARRIED, the voting being unanimous.


RESOLVED:-


That the Leisure, Wellbeing & Health Committee approve the following Capital grant:

Bushey Cricket Club


£3,090

Croxley Guild Bowls Club
In accordance with Council Procedure Rule 35 (B), Sue Judge spoke in support of the application.
It was noted that the cost of the retaining wall was included in the amount requested.

Councillor Alison Wall proposed, seconded by Councillor Martin Brooks, the recommendation in the report that a grant of £8,960 be granted.

On being put to the Committee the recommendation was declared CARRIED, the voting being unanimous.


RESOLVED:-


That the Leisure, Wellbeing & Health Committee approve the following Capital grant:

Croxley Guild Bowls Club

£8,960



Sarratt Tennis Club
In accordance with Council Procedure Rule 35 (B), Ian Dorrett spoke in support of the application.

A Member asked if more detail could be included in the report in future, e.g. in regard to the restoration needed on the tennis court.
Councillor Chris Whately-Smith proposed, seconded by Councillor Alex Hayward, the recommendation in the report that a grant of £10,000 be granted.

On being put to the Committee the recommendation was declared CARRIED, the voting being unanimous.


RESOLVED:-


That the Leisure, Wellbeing & Health Committee approve the following Capital grant:

Sarratt Tennis Club


£10,000



South Oxhey Boxing Club

In accordance with Council Procedure Rule 35 (B), Paul Groves spoke in support of the application.

It was noted that the Club had won a Queen’s Award for Voluntary Service.

Councillor Chris Lloyd, seconded by Councillor Alison Scarth, the recommendation in the report that a grant of £10,000 be granted.

On being put to the Committee the recommendation was declared CARRIED, the voting being unanimous.


RESOLVED:-


That the Leisure, Wellbeing & Health Committee approve the following Capital grant:

South Oxhey Boxing Club


£10,000

LW18/16
BUDGET MONITORING REPORT – MONTH 4 (JULY)

This report sought approval to a change in the Committee’s 2016 - 2019 medium-term financial plan.
Members asked questions and requested that a more detailed description could be given to the capital scheme called ‘Access Improvements’ on the appendices in future.

The Chairman proposed, duly seconded, the recommendations in the report.  


On being put to the Committee the recommendations were declared CARRIED, the voting being unanimous.


RECOMMENDED TO COUNCIL:

That the following Leisure, Wellbeing and Health Committee’s capital budget variations be approved and incorporated into the three-year medium-term financial plan:-

	Change to Capital Programme
	2016/17

£
	2017/18

£
	2018/19

£

	Increase/(Decrease 
	(£767,320)
	£764,000
	317,320


LW19/16
UPDATED FUTURE SMALL LEISURE CAPITAL FACILITIES PROGRAMME FOR 2017-2020 

The purpose of this report was to provide Members with proposals for the future priority order for upgrading and refurbishing small leisure capital facilities in the District.

Members made the following comments:

· Upgrades to Leavesden Country Park were not included in the timeline in the report. 
· Could future reports include details about when schemes were first added to the work programme. 

Councillor Chris Lloyd, duly seconded, proposed the following amended recommendations:

· That   the Leisure, Wellbeing and Health Committee agree the updated work programme for upgrading and refurbishing small leisure capital facilities across the district as detailed in paragraph 2.3:

	Year
	Project
	Budget
	Notes

	2017/18
	Improve play area – future scheme
	£100,000
	To be used for Croxley Green Skate Park in 2018/19 as previously agreed

	
	Skidmore Way, Rickmansworth
	£50,000
	S106 monies shown in 2.4
Very small play area – toddler equipment

	2018/19
	Croxley Green Skate Park – removal of existing park and creation of new skate area 
	£200,000 Plus additional external funding for a total project cost of £315,000
	Agreed capital funding of £100k carried forward from 2017/18 and £100k from 2018/19 and assumed external funding  

	
	Chorleywood Play Area

	£102,320
	This is an estimate time based on planning approval, Section 38 approval, Parish Council approval

	2019/20
	Denham Way, Maple Cross
	£50,000
	Very small play area – toddler equipment

	
	The Swillet, Chorleywood 
	£50,000
	As agreed by Members in June 2016


and, should any additional funding be required, an application for this be submitted as part of the service planning process. 

· That £50,000 from Section 106 contributions be used towards the refurbishment of Skidmore Way Play Area and moving the refurbishment of this play area from 2019/20 to 2017/18.
· That £50,000 capital monies, previously allocated towards Skidmore Way Play Area refurbishment, be re-phased to refurbish The Swillet Play Area in 2019/20.
· That £3,500 from Section 106 contributions be used at Ebury Play Area to install two bucket swings on a large frame for people with a disability.
· That, subject to Members’ approval, officers prepare revenue growth bids to cover maintenance costs as part of the 2017/18 budget setting process.
· That future reports provide information about when schemes were first added to the work programme. 
· That officers check previous minutes in regard to funding for Leavesden Country Park, and that upgrades for the Park be added to the work programme.

· That officers check if the capital investment money for Leavesden Country Park could be utilised for small repairs, including the skateboard on rails.

On being put to the Committee the recommendations were declared CARRIED, the voting being unanimous.


RESOLVED:

· That   the Leisure, Wellbeing and Health Committee agree the updated work programme for upgrading and refurbishing small leisure capital facilities across the district as detailed in 2.3:

	Year
	Project
	Budget
	Notes

	2017/18
	Improve play area – future scheme
	£100,000
	To be used for Croxley Green Skate Park in 2018/19 as previously agreed

	
	Skidmore Way, Rickmansworth
	£50,000
	S106 monies shown in 2.4
Very small play area – toddler equipment

	2018/19
	Croxley Green Skate Park – removal of existing park and creation of new skate area 
	£200,000 Plus additional external funding for a total project cost of £315,000
	Agreed capital funding of £100k carried forward from 2017/18 and £100k from 2018/19 and assumed external funding  

	
	Chorleywood Play Area

	£102,320
	This is an estimate time based on planning approval, Section 38 approval, Parish Council approval

	2019/20
	Denham Way, Maple Cross
	£50,000
	Very small play area – toddler equipment

	
	The Swillet, Chorleywood 
	£50,000
	As agreed by Members in June 2016


and, should any additional funding be required, an application for this be submitted as part of the service planning process. 

· That £50,000 from Section 106 contributions be used towards the refurbishment of Skidmore Way Play Area and moving the refurbishment of this play area from 2019/20 to 2017/18.
· That £50,000 capital monies, previously allocated towards Skidmore Way Play Area refurbishment, be re-phased to refurbish The Swillet Play Area in 2019/20.
· That £3,500 from Section 106 contributions be used at Ebury Play Area to install two bucket swings on a large frame for people with a disability.
· That, subject to Members’ approval, officers prepare revenue growth bids to cover maintenance costs as part of the 2017/18 budget setting process.
· That future reports provide information about when schemes were first added to the work programme. 

· That officers check previous minutes in regard to funding for Leavesden Country Park, and that upgrades for the Park be added to the work programme.

· That officers check if the capital investment money for Leavesden Country Park could be utilised for small repairs, including the skateboard on rails.
[Post meeting note:

Officers noted that Members requested that future reports provide information about when schemes were first added to the work programme. This information was contained in the report at point 2.1. Officers will ensure that this information remains in all future reports.
Officers have checked previous minutes in regard to funding for Leavesden Country Park and can confirm that previous minutes do not contain any agreement for Leavesden Country Park to be added to the Capital Programme as agreed on 16 September 2015. The Small Leisure Capital Facilities Programme for 2020-2023 will be set in due course.
Officers are investigating the suggested repairs to the play equipment as discussed and will update the Chair with details of any remedial action taken as necessary.]
LW20/16
SECTION 106 REQUEST FOR EASTBURY TENNIS COURTS

This was a retrospective report requesting the authorisation of an overspend that would be met from the S106 monies received from the development of the property known as 32 Eastbury Avenue, the overspend arising out of the refurbishment of Eastbury Tennis Courts.

Councillor Martin Brooks, seconded by Councillor Alex Hayward, proposed the recommendation in the report.

On being put to the Committee the recommendation was declared CARRIED, the voting being unanimous.


RESOLVED:-


That the Committee approve the request for £10,000 of S106 funding for the refurbishment of Eastbury Tennis Courts and RECOMMENDED to Council the authorisation of the overspend of £10,000.
HEALTH

Councillor Alison Scarth in the Chair
LW21/16
SERVICE PRESENTATION – COMMUNITY PARTNERSHIPS (PUBLIC HEALTH)

The Head of Community Partnerships presented an overview of the Service, covering Community Partnerships and Health, the District Offer, Physical Activity Referral Scheme and Physical Activity Programme, Fit for Fun, Thriving Families, You Can, Health and Wellbeing Strategy, Draft Mental Health Strategy, Spot the Signs and Healthy Lifestyles.

Members asked for the following:

· That evaluation data from the ‘You Can’ pilot project be shared with Members of the Committee.
· That feedback be provided on broader concerns in regard to added sugar (Fit for Fun).
· That the slides be sent to all Councillors.

LW22/16
WORK PROGRAMME


The following changes be added to the work programme:
· Chorleywood Play Area – further report to be brought to Committee (date tbc). Member briefings to be provided where appropriate.
· Extraordinary meeting 18 January 2017 – substantive item to be the Leisure Management Contract.
An email to be sent to Committee Members with information on the licensing of tattoo parlours. 

RESOLVED:

That   the Committee notes the items included in the work programme, subject to any amendments agreed at the meeting.

  CHAIRMAN
- 10 -

